Farington Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at Halls for All next to St Ambrose Church, Moss Lane, Leyland on Monday 6th September 2021 at 7.00pm.

Present: - Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman (Chairman); Councillor Michael Green (Vice-Chairman); Councillor Tony Green; Councillor Mike Otter; and Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton 
In attendance: - 	Lisa Burton - Clerk to the Council
Borough Councillor Mary Green
6 members of the public
						
37. (21/22)	Apologies for Absence/Chairman’s health and Safety Announcements
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Paul Buckley; Councillor Elaine Robb; Councillor Chris Wharton-Hardman.

38. (21/22)	Declarations of interest 
Councillor Michael Green declared an interest in agenda item 6. Public Rights of Way – Local Delivery Scheme.

39. (21/22)	Minutes of the Last Meeting
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised that SRBC have agreed that the invoices for emptying of dog-bins do not need to be paid, however there will be no refund for previous years payments.
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised that the clean-up day in Farington was a huge success with SRBC Officers, Councillors and Residents all working together to tidy the areas affected.
Resolved That the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 5th July 2021 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. Proposed by Councillor Mike Otter and seconded by Councillor Tony Green.

40. (21/22)	Adjournment for Public Participation
The Chairman, Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman adjourned the meeting for public participation and asked if anyone had anything to raise under this item.

Representatives from Leyland Albion Football Club and Brinscall Village Football Club attended the meeting to propose their respective use of the BTR playing field.  Each Club advised how they wished to utilise the pitches with Leyland Albion providing a written proposal for the field.
Leyland Albion currently play on one single pitch without access to facilities.  The club are looking to be able to play on both pitches and use the amenities on site with a commitment to maintaining the pitches in the future, and a proposal to use the BTR Playing fields as a hub for the club allowing them to field several junior teams at the location.
Brinscall Village have been recently let down and are urgently looking for a pitch to play Under 18’s matches on Sundays.
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman thanked the Clubs for their proposals and it was suggested that the 2 Clubs break out of the main meeting to discuss their requirements and reach a compromise on the use of the pitches and return to the meeting to discuss under Item 10.
The Clerk advised the Parish Council that local resident Jean Berry was unable to attend the meeting due to illness.  
The Clerk read an email forwarded by Jean, who advised that she like it recorded that the years of work that Sue Whittam has carried out as Clerk the Parish Council has been much appreciated.

Jean has also raised the issue of the required repairs to the barrier along the boundary of her property which has still not been repaired some 2 years after the accident.
Councillor Michael Green advised that there has been no progress on the fence, and further enquiries would be made.  If necessary, the Clerk can write to Lancashire County Council to progress.

The Chairman, Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman then reconvened the meeting.

41. (21/22)	Planning Issues
Jean Berry has advised on the following applications:
The Wainhomes development on Chain House Lane for 100 homes decision from the last inquiry where the inspectorate’s decision was for a refusal is once again being rejected by Wainhomes. 
Jean was notified by the planning department on the 6th August as on the last day that they could submit anything from the courts they have submitted a rejection of the decision.  

Around the 14th August many people involved with the ‘The Lanes’ (AKA The Pickering’s) development received leaflets to say that Taylor Wimpy & Homes England are working closely with South Ribble and the local residents to put forward a new planning application and masterplan. However there has not been any other communications entered on the SRBC portal since they withdrew their applications on the 1st April 2021 until Thursday Friday 03.09.21 and local residents have not been contacted since then.  
Over the last couple of days there is 2 new applications been put on the SRBC portal; -
Ref. No: 07/2021/00887/ORM | Outline planning application with all matters reserved except for the principal means of access for a residential development of up to 180 dwellings (Use Classes C3 and C2), green infrastructure and associated infrastructure 
Ref. No: 07/2021/00886/ORM Outline planning application with all matters reserved except for the principal means of access for a residential-led mixed-use development of up to 920 dwellings (Use Classes C3 and C2), a local centre including retail, employment and community uses (Use Classes E and Sui Generis), a two form entry primary school (Use Class F), green infrastructure, and associated infrastructure following the demolition of certain existing buildings

The Clerk has checked both applications and found that they have been validated as of the 10/08/21 with a status Unknown.  Both applications are expected to go to Planning Committee.

07/2020/00774/FUL – This application for Turbary House Chain House Lane has been accepted with extensive and strict conditions.  There are ongoing discussions between the developers and the local residents.
Resolved, that the update on planning matters is received and noted.

42. (21/22)	Public Rights of Way – Local Delivery Scheme 2021/22
The Parish Council is asked to consider opting into this year’s Local Delivery Scheme for the Public Rights of Way.  The Parish Council will receive £500 for this work from Lancashire County Council.  Please note due to the closing date of 31 August, the Clerk has provisionally opted into the scheme subject to the agreement of the Parish Council.
Resolved, Councillor Mike Otter proposed & Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton seconded. Unanimous decision.
43. (21/22)	LALC AGM
The Parish Council is asked to consider their representation at the LALC AGM to be held on Saturday 20 November at 10.00 am via zoom.  The Parish Council is allowed two voting representatives at this AGM.
Resolved. Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton to attend.  Clerk to ask Councillor Elaine Robb if she wishes to attend.

44. (21/22)	Meeting Dates
The Parish Council was asked to consider the meeting dates for the remainder of 2021 and also 2022.  Going forward the Parish Council are asked to consider moving their dates of meetings to the first Monday of each month, and to confirm the venues for each meeting.
Resolved. The meeting dates are agreed as the first Monday of each month, with the exception of May 2022 when the meeting will be held 1 week early. The meeting venues will alternate between St Pauls CE Primary School and Bashall Grove Community Centre.  The Clerk will issue a revised meeting list and also provide 14 x laminated copies to Councillor Mike Otter for the notice boards.
45. (21/22)	CIL Report
Councillor Michael Green advised that there has been no payment of CIL monies to Farington Parish Council for some time.  The Clerk is requested to contact SRBC with regard to understanding the process for allocating CIL and to request a breakdown of the CIL both paid and due to the Parish Council.
Councillor Mike Otter suggested that the Clerk also request a breakdown of CIL provided to all Parish Councils within the Borough and also 106 monies.  Councillor Michael Green advised that there is a cap of £100 per property.  Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised that the Leader of SRBC had requested a meeting, and he would table the issue of CIL at this meeting.
Resolved The Parish Council agreed to the CIL report for year end 31 March 2021 and approved the publication on the Parish Council website.


46. (21/22)	Use of BTR field – Football Teams
Following the discussion earlier in the meeting under public participation, the Parish Council is asked to consider the use of BTR football field.  The 2 clubs have discussed their needs and propose the solution of Leyland Albion becoming the responsible party for care and up keep on the playing fields.  Brinscall Village Football Club are looking for a pitch to play matches for the next 12 months. Leyland Albion will provide access to Brinscall Village Football Club for as long as necessary to allow them to play their matches on the field also, this will be once every 2 weeks.  Leyland Albion would also like to add a container to the field to store the maintenance equipment. There was a container on site but this has been removed by the previous team.  The new container will be placed on the same spot as the previous container.

Councillor Mike Otter advised that the whole of the fields must be maintained (not just the pitches) and the changing room facilities must be kept clean to a high standard as this has been a significant issue in the past.

Councillor Michael Green suggested that an interim agreement could be made at this meeting to allow both clubs to continue to play, and this should run until the end of the season.  

Resolved. Proposed by Councillor Tony Green, seconded by Councillor Michael Green. The Clerk will draft a Memorandum of Understanding to be agreed with Leyland Albion for the ongoing use of the playing fields.

47. (21/22)	Remembrance Sunday Wreaths
The Parish Council will purchase 5 wreaths for Remembrance Sunday via the British Legion in Lostock Hall.  4 wreaths will have the Parish Council logo with 1 open wreath. The cost of the wreaths is approximately £20. It was agreed that the Parish Council will pay the cost + £5 for each wreath.
The Parish Council also made a donation to the cost of the road closure at Lostock Hall for the Remembrance Parade.
Resolved.  Proposed by Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton and seconded by Councillor Michael Green that the Parish Council will offer a grant of up to £300.

The Parish Council are invited to attend the South Ribble Borough Council Remembrance Sunday event at St Mary’s RC Church at Broadfield Drive, Leyland.
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman; Councillor Chris Wharton-Hardman; Councillor Tony Green will attend the SRBC event. Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton will attend the service in Lostock Hall. Councillor Mike Otter will attend St Ambrose. Councillor Michael Green will attend the main memorial.  
Clerk to ask Councillor Elaine Robb & Councillor Paul Buckley if they will be attending SRBC event.
48. (21/22)	Projects for expenditure 2021/2022
The following projects were discussed: -
Parish Council Website
The current website was removed on 31 August 2021 and the current website administrator has been paid her final invoice. The new website is now live, but still requires populating in full.
Councillor Michael Green advised that the website does not show up on a search and requested that the developers are asked to improve its visibility.
The Clerk will now begin to upload the minutes & agendas for 2021 to the website.
An online form for grants is also required for the website.
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised that a grants policy is required. Clerk to draft a grants policy for Farington Parish Council.
All Statutory Documents will also need to be uploaded to the website.
News stories are also required – the new agreement with Leyland Albion and Brinscall Village Football Clubs will be a perfect story to add to the site.
Shop local business scheme
The shop local business scheme will be delayed until December to tie in with the National scheme. The scheme will be promoted in the next newsletter.
Family Day on Farington Park
The family day was jointly funded by Farington Parish Council and SRBC.  The Clerk advised that no invoices have been received for the event.

Councillor Mike Otter stated that the event should have been promoted on the Notice Boards. Clerk noted for future reference.
Over 200 people attended the event and the Fire Service attended to raise awareness about speeding and the dangers of drink driving. 
There were demonstrations by a traditional craftsman – a wheelwright.
The story telling sessions were a huge success helped immensely by the provision of a BSL interpreter.

An email has been received from Borough Councillor Jacky Alty thanking Farington Parish Council for their support of the Family Day on Farington Park.  The Clerk read out the email to the meeting.
Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton advised that there had been confusion and miscommunication regarding the funding for the Family Fun-day with Officers at SRBC seemingly being unaware of the event.  Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton was simply carrying out due diligence in ensuring that the funds being provided by Farington Parish Council were being correctly used for the event.
Councillor Michael Green advised that the Parish Council should ensure that all arrangements are in place in the case of future events.
Hanging Baskets
The feedback from Lancashire County Council is that the lamp posts suggested for the hanging baskets are in the main unsuitable.  There are approx. 3 that are suitable, however these must be stress tested at the cost of the Parish Council.
Councillor Michael Green has asked to see a copy of the response from Lancashire County Council.
Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman stated that he is disappointed in the response from LCC and the Parish Council should look at alternatives.
St Paul’s Park
The next stage of the process is to engage with the Officers at SRBC who will assist in using The Chest to tender for the play area refurbishment.
Resolved. Unanimous decision.
Other projects to be considered:
The Notice Boards all require restoration or replacement. 1 replacement board has been ordered, however a further 3 require replacement.

49. (21/22)	Financial Matters
Resolved 
i) It was noted that the balance is £163,217.75 (bank statement up to 9 August 2021) in the bank.  This includes a VAT claim credit of £2,809.40 and the precept £86,500.  

It was noted that since the last meeting we had paid: -  
South Ribble Borough Council 3 invoices 
Licence £423; Bulk waste £1,015.73 and maintenance £1,372.63 = total £2,811.36.  Please note that we have received confirmation that we no longer have to pay for the bin emptying in the Parish.  
We will only be paying for our bulk waste which are the bins on BTR field used by the Lengthsman to deposit our waste. (Cheque no 1000).

Peter Heise, Lengthsman’s wages £1,125 (Cheque no 1001).

Clerk’s Salary £1,174.31 (Cheque no 1002).

C & W Berry Ltd – Lengthsmans materials, 2 invoices Screws £10.50, stain/brushes £74.55 total £85.05.  (Cheque no 1003).

Sally Gorton Website Admin – final payment £101.25.  (Cheque no 1004).

Peter Heise, Lengthsman’s wages £900.00.  (Cheque no 1005).

Beardwood Tree Services St Paul’s Park for dead tree removal £190.00 (Cheque no 1006).

1007 cheque – mistake made so cheque destroyed.

CPRE Annual Membership £36.00.  (Cheque no 1008).

St Paul’s Church Annual Lease payment for 2021 £500 (Cheque no 1009).

Please note we have paid:
British Gas for BTR field – 22 June 2021 £133.41 and 27 July £95.71. 
NEST pension 8 July and 5 August £54.32. 
All direct debits. 

Please note the former Clerk has authorised the last pension payment to NEST to cover August 2021. 

Outstanding Invoices
None

50. (21/22)	Borough Council and County Council reports – for information 
only
Borough Councillor Mary Green advised that she had attended the Chat session held at Farington Park and both dog walkers and park visitors had stopped and engaged with the Borough Councillors.
Councillor Mrs. Karen Walton advised that discussions regarding the Environmental / Farington Fund have taken place.

Councillor Mike Otter asked if there was any information available regarding South Ribble in Bloom

Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised that there had been a consultation on the friend’s group for the land at Lever House Lane – there have been 57 responses.  
He is also pushing SRBC for a Christmas tree in Farington.

Lancashire County Councillor Michael Green advised that highways schemes have been approved and are now in progress.  There has been mention of removing the chicane on Wheelton Lane, however this may be hearsay and Officers are checking this information.  There is no update on the Cuerden Development.

51. (21/22)	Clerk’s Report – For Information Only
The Clerk reported that the Bank Account signatories require updating as soon as possible to remove the previous Clerk and add the current Clerk as a signatory on the account.
The Clerk advised that there are 2 options when moving to online banking. The first allowing multiple signatories for which there is a monthly charge and possibly also a transaction charge. The second would be to have the online banking controlled by the Clerk but to ensure there are checks and balances within the Parish Council to ensure all payments are authorised prior to being made.
After some discussion it was agreed that the Clerk would look at moving to a Bank without additional charges and would also resolve the issue with account signatories.

There are no further updates from the Clerk

52. (21/22)	Next Meeting
It was noted that the next scheduled meeting of the Parish Council would be held on Monday 4th October at 7.00 pm at St Paul’s CE Primary School

Councillor Paul Wharton-Hardman advised apologies for himself and Councillor Chris Wharton-Hardman for the next meeting due to a holiday.

Councillor Michael Green (Vice-Chair) will Chair the October meeting.



Local Government Act 1972

That the public be excluded from this meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that there is likely to be disclosure of exempt information which is described in the paragraphs of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972 which is specified against the heading to each item, and in all the circumstances of the case, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing it.

53. (21/22)	Clerks Contract
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